MINUTES FOR 34TH AGM OF THE AUSTRALIAN SOCIETY OF HERPETOLOGISTS – BARMERA, SOUTH AUSTRALIA (21/9/2010)
Meeting opened and welcome by Mark Hutchinson at 5:57 pm.

Apologies: Graeme Gillespie, Mike Mahony, Dale Roberts, Michelle Stockwell, Jane Melville, Trent Penman, John Clulow.

Secretary’s Report: Frank Lemckert noted that for 2008/2009 the society had 99 paid members and five honorary life members. The society had 20 new members register for 2009/2010.
Treasurers Report: Glenn Shea noted that he was sorting out some anomalies with bank statements, but the cents added up. More would be reported on at the next AGM.
The reports were moved to be accepted by Murray Littlejohn and seconded by Eridani Mulder. They were accepted unanimously.

Committee: It was proposed that the committee be recognised as standing for the 2009/2010 financial year. This was nominated by Simon Hudson and seconded by Lin Schwarzkopf and was unanimously endorsed.
The meeting closed at 6:00PM.
MINUTES FOR 35TH AGM OF THE AUSTRALIAN SOCIETY OF HERPETOLOGISTS – BARMERA, SOUTH AUSTRALIA (21/9/2010)
The meeting was opened by Mark Hutchinson at 6:01PM.

Apologies: Graeme Gillespie, Mike Mahony, Dale Roberts, Michelle Stockwell, Jane Melville, Trent Penman, John Clulow.

Secretary’s Report: Frank Lemckert noted there were 74 members paid up for the 2010/2011 financial year as well as the five life members and that there were 35 new members in that list. Frank noted that a number of people were not paid up members even though they thought they were as any dues received recently were put towards the previous year’s membership if they were not paid up for that year (2009/2010). Frank will inform all people who are not paid up what they owe to be fully financial members. Marc Hero believed that people should be considered paid up for the following year after payment even if they were not financial the previous year. Mike Thompson noted that this was not constitutional and missed years needed to be filled in. This was also a problem that the auditors had noted to Glenn Shea and payments need to avoid skipping years wherever possible. Memento (Hermes) Hudson noted that this should not be a problem as the fee was very low. Frank noted that people, including Rick Shine, wanted a credit card facility for fee payment. This is something that the incoming treasurer can investigate, but Glenn Shea noted that this is not as simple to implement as it seems.
Treasurer’s Report: Glenn noted that the books still need work to reconcile payments from various areas. Money from the WA conference had still not been transferred to the ASH books because of missing paperwork and the need to transfer signatories, which is not easy to do. This is hopefully to be rectified by the new ASH Committee. Glenn noted that the ASH membership and membership renewal forms on the web had contained the old ASH prices until only very recently and that this had resulted in a significant reduction in fees that could have been collected. Frank noted that this had been changed only with some delay after several requests to do so, but should not be a problem any longer, although new forms would need to be posted to reflect changes in the ASH Committee. Glenn did note that the direct deposit system had provided some benefits, but there were problems with people not having provided notification to Glenn of their payments to the bank and so it was not clear who had always paid money and when, especially as it took some time for bank statements to arrive and some were missing. Four people were noted to have said that they had paid into the account, but no money had been received in the account and it was not clear where the money had gone. One member had sent two cheques without signing them and another had sent multiple cheques to pay for the same fees.
Simon Hudson moved that both reports be accepted and this was seconded by Lin Schwarzkopf. They were accepted by the members.
Glenn noted that all people who had paid will have receipts sent to them very shortly.

Business arising (and deferred from previous meeting).

Marc Hero provided an update on the bid for the 2016 World Congress. He asks that all people save and attend the 2012 Congress in Canada to provide representation for Australia. Proposals for the 2016 Congress will open shortly. Scott Keogh is working on the 2016 bid, noting that Australia last held the Congress in Adelaide in 1993. Deb Bower asked where it would be held. Scott and Marc Hero indicated in August 2016 in Cairns. Mike Thompson had noted that calls had been made for symposia for the 2012 Congress. ASH should aim to host at least one. He also noted that, at the last World Congress (Manaus), China had indicated an interest in holding a World Congress and would support Australia’s bid for 2016 if we supported their bid for 2020. There are concerns that Australia may lose the bid because we have already held one World Congress and so other Asian nations would have priority. ASH should consider further its options.

Mike Thompson noted that he was charged with putting information on the ASH website in regards to bequests. He had researched this and it would be available soon.

Mark Hutchinson and Mike Thompson noted that the constitution was now rather old and could do with some refreshing to bring it up to more modern standards (eg including women as entities).

Mike Thompson spoke to the issue of maintaining a significant proportion of the ASH executive within one city or at least in close proximity. The current executive had needed to spend some considerable time organising accounts and membership which had not been maintained in a standard/continuous order through previous years and the fact that the executive had all been based in Sydney had greatly facilitated working through the problems that had arisen through time. These had been significant and threatened to lead to a loss of incorporation for the Society. Mike proposed that three core office bearers at least should be elected from the one city for a period of three years to ensure a better long-term management of ASH. This should rotate through Australia over time. The Presidency and the organiser of the next conference need not be the same as had occurred through more recent years. This was all acceptable under the constitution as the President, Vice-President and Ordinary Members can currently hold office for a maximum of three years. Ross Alford thought this may make things difficult for more regional areas and suggested that only the secretary and treasurer need be in the one place. Ben Phillips noted that it would be better for the office bearers to be in the same place as the conference. Apart from the President these are often separated. Deb Bower asked if three signatories are required within the executive and Mike Thompson said yes. Lin Schwarzkopf was concerned that rules might get in the way of effective organisation. The system had worked perfectly alright until recently. Mike Thompson noted that we had to run ASH according to the rules of our constitution. The regular changes and spatial separation of office bearers had led to a breakdown in communications over time and a failure to follow these rules in some instances. This had almost resulted in the dis-incorporation of the society.      

Mike Thompson suggested that, whatever happens, there needs to be a review of the constitution and a review of wording. Mark Hutchinson suggested that the signatories, whoever that is, have to be in the same town at the same time in order to undertake some financial transactions of ASH. This includes all three having to go to the bank to change the current set of signatories to the new ones and change addresses for bank statements. Running ASH for three years at a time would be most efficient.

Glenn Shea noted that three main committee members need to be together to hold the AGM wherever and whenever it is held.

Glenn Shea next noted that there had been some threat of the Peter Rankin Trust Fund being closed down. It is the only discipline-based grant in Herpetology in Australia and pays out sums of up to $1000 per annum. It was initiated to commemorate Peter Rankin and the other Rankin family members were now deceased. The Australian Museum currently runs it and they now have no Research Manager in Herpetology, only a collections manager and there was consideration of winding the bequest down. The proposal has been put forward that ASH may wish to take over the running of the fund. This was a decision that the incoming committee should make and should talk with the AM about this.

Mike Thompson noted that, under the Constitution, endorsed nominations for each committee position need to be provided three weeks before the AGM and this had not taken place in the last two years. This needed to be rectified in the future.

Mark Hutchinson opened the floor for nominations for the new ASH committee.

Memento (Hermes) Hudson noted that there was still a need to determine if the Constitution should be changed and if there was a need to set the ASH committee structure. 

Mike Thompson put forward a motion proposing that the President, Secretary and Treasurer take the respective role for three years and be from the same location. Simon Hudson suggested that this be amended so that only the Secretary and Treasurer be set this way. Mike Thompson noted that the President is a major contact point for the Society. Mark Hutchinson said that it worked okay still with an absentee president. Glenn Shea indicated that it worked well with the Secretary and Treasurer working together. Rick Shine suggested that these two positions should be in place for three years. 

The motion was put forward then that the Treasurer, Secretary and one other ASH committee position be held for three years at a time (proposed Rick Shine and seconded by Frank Lemckert). This agreed to by majority vote.

Paul Doughty proposed that Lin Schwarzkopf be elected president. Seconded by Rick Shine and accepted unanimously. 

Lin accepted, but noted her concerns that the “fixing” of positions was not a good idea and could cause problems. Mark Hutchinson noted that Mike Thompson had raised this because of problems that had occurred and this was a means to avoid them. 

Simon Hudson proposed that Mark Hutchinson be elected vice-president. Seconded by Lin Schwarzkopf and accepted unanimously.

Nick Clemann proposed that Ben Phillips be elected treasurer. Seconded by Mark Hutchinson and accepted unanimously.

Frank Lemckert proposed that Deb Bower be elected editor. Seconded by Mike Thompson and accepted unanimously.

Marc Hero proposed that Eridani Mulder be elected secretary. Seconded by Marion Anstis and accepted unanimously.

Mike Thompson proposed that Matt Greenlees be elected an ordinary member. Seconded by Frank Lemckert and accepted unanimously.

Nick Clemann proposed that Leonie Valentine be elected an ordinary member. Seconded by Lin Schwarzkopf and accepted unanimously.

At this point in time it was proposed in absentia by Mike Tyler (through Mark Hutchinson) that Murray Littlejohn be ejected from the meeting.  This was seconded by Simon Hudson and agreed to by majority vote. Murray almost left.

Scott Keogh was retained as the appointed Public Officer for ASH.

It was proposed that the next ASH Conference be held somewhere near Townsville in Queensland and be organised by Lin Schwarzkopf. Lin suggested winter 2012, but it was noted that this would clash with the World Congress year. Simon Hudson noted that ASH traditionally does not hold a meeting in World Congress years. It was suggested around Christmas, but Lin noted that this would be hot and cyclone season. Mike Bull suggested holding it in 2011. Rick Shine suggested that ASH could reasonably now be held every 12 months as was the case for most other Australian societies. Lin said that she would consider this and send out ideas. Marc Hero suggested that World Congress years be ASH conference “leap” years.
Memento noted that she did not like concurrent sessions and could their continued use be discussed by the new committee. Lin noted that it works out better with so many talks. Simon Hudson suggested adding a day. Mark Hutchinson pointed out that extending conference length added to the expense, a significant factor for students, and so concurrent sessions allowed a maximum number of presentations without making the conference unduly long. Eridani Mulder and Deb Bower suggested, speed talks (only five minutes). Ross Alford said that this worked okay for the Amphibian Disease Conference. It will be considered.

Lin thanked the outgoing committee for their efforts.

The meeting was closed at 7:00 pm local time. 

